
Board Minutes 

Utah Military Academy  

May 22nd, 2020 

 

 

Physical Address  

Virtual Meeting 

https://meet.google.com/cfy-tfpx-tun 

Phone Numbers 

(US)+1 240-558-7125 

                      PIN: 776 517 979# 

 

 

 

Call to Order Chuck Williams 1430 

**TURN ON RECORDING** 

 

Present: Chuck Williams, Merlynn Newbold, Joshua Irvine, Steve Carroll, Darren Beck, Curt 

Oda, Chris Herrod, Vickie McCall, Baron Wesseman,  

Late: Sherrain Reber 

Guests: Jordon Chandler, Major Kit Workman, CMSgt Kelly Martin, Kevrine Wells, Angie 

Gurney 

 

Quorum determination, Opening 1440 

 

1. Board Training Session -  

a. Do not have time, this has been postponed to the next meeting. 

2. Review of Minutes 

a. Curt has Question. what is “SPED Tea” on Item 2, Line i.  

b. Supposed to be SPED TEAM, Jordon will get it corrected.  

c. Merlynn wants votes listed out for moving into the Executive 

Session.  

d. Chuck, the minutes say “Agenda”  

e. Jordon will get corrections made 

f. Minutes approved with corrections listed above, Curt. Merlynn 

seconds. Unanimous 

3. Review of Financials 

a. Budget Hearing FY20 Amendment 

i. Kevrine, does anyone have questions?  

ii. Important note on FY20, the budget that you are looking 

at is where we think we will end the current year.  
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iii. ending with surplus 307k 

iv. The budget you see NEXT Meeting, we will inflate 

everything a little bit. State allows us to overstate 

everything by 5%, but we can not understate by even $1. 

v. Merlynn, Can you please let us know what the DCOH are, 

without the SPED Dollars? 

1. Kevrine, right now we are at about 15 days. 

2. We will be at abou 37 days, because we get our 

Bonding savings.  

3. Curt. We haven’t received those funds yet? 

4. Kevrine, it’s floating around in all of the systems, 

we are getting it all set up. We have it, it’s just not 

currently showing in the budget.  

vi. Any other questions? Some changes we weren’t expecting.  

vii. Lots of refunds of trips and events that were cancelled. We 

will be doing another refund for a large choir trip that will 

be roughly 14k. Because of this, it looks a little higher than 

we will actually end at.  

viii. We had to jump through some hoops to get some 

reimbursements pushed through for some of our current 

projects we are working on.  

ix. Merlynn, will we receive our final fundings before the year 

ends on June 30? 

1. Kevrine, no. We will receive some of those after 

June 30. 

x. Some things to know, that our audit for Title 1 went well 

and we will have about 15k revenue next month.  

xi. Benefits need to be adjusted. Salaries and wages are 

pretty set.  

xii. We know we have a few contracts that we are still paying 

on, but we do have a little cushion in professional services, 

etc.  

xiii. Field trips expenses will be a little bit lower. We are 

projecting a little bit higher because we are not sure when 

we will get that reimbursement back.  

1. Curt, how much will we get back? 

2. Kevrine, about 15k. Angie corrects only getting 

back 75%, so about 11k.  

3. Kevrine, we are going to try and fight that. So we 

get 100% Reimbursement.  
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xiv. First bond payment will come out in June. They are still in 

the process of setting up accounts.  

1. Curt, when is the first payment Due?  

2. State has to set up a deposit to go directly to the 

Trustee.  

3. How much is Bond payment, asks Vickie? 

a. They talked about doing two large 

payments yearly. UMA decided it would be 

better to make monthly payments.  

b. Merlynn would like the total Bond amount, 

and Interest Rate.  

c. Steve, it's very close to the same amount as 

we were paying rent for both buildings.  

d. Steve, we know the goal originally was to 

save 30k. However because of this whole 

process, and timing we are not saving a lot 

of savings.  

e. Kevrine, we actually spend about 300k 

more a year than we were spening 

originally.  

i. Vickie I didn’t realize we were 

spending more? 

ii. Merlynn, we did discuss it, but we 

were worried about losing the HF 

Building. So the decision was made 

to push forward. 

iii. Chris, yes that’s what I remember as 

well.  

iv. Merlynn, that's why I was curious as 

to Rate we were paying.  

f. Kevrine, about 130k monthly roughly.  

i. Kit, we will also save a little when 

we get rid of the portables.  

g. Curt, budget wise, are we going to be ok?  

h. Kevrine, let's move on to FY21 so we can 

discuss.  

b. Budget Hearing FY21 Proposed 

i. We are propsosing our FY21 budget on the assumption 

that the WPU will not increase. and we may actually 

receive less funding next year.  
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ii. Kevrine received an email stating we may take a 2% 

decrease in funding.  

iii. Merlynn, yes, I do think that education will take a hit. 

Hopefully not too much 

iv. Steve pulled up the debt service payments. Yes, about 130 

a month. We can pay it, it just won’t save us a bunch of 

money that we were hoping. But we can make payments 

fine.  

v. Kevrine, back to FY21. We made 3 prospective budgets. 

Based on different amounts of students.  

vi. Vickie asks about enrollment. Do we think we will have 

950 Cadets? Yes. We do. We currently have 856 Cadets 

registered for next year. We are receiving 3-5 applications 

a day.  

vii. Vickie, I just want to make sure we are remaining very 

conservative.  

viii. Kevrine, we have up until Oct. 1 to register Cadets, and get 

that final count.  

ix. Merlynn, we just want to make sure that we are very 

cautious with our expenses.  

x. Kevrine, we can meet again if we need too.  

xi. Steve, in our last finance and budget meeting, we met and 

determined everything that we could cut. We know we 

have to get a minimum of 1030 Cadets.  

xii. This budget is very much a bare bones budget.  

xiii. Merlynn, how many Cadets do we need?  

1. Abou 1035, that ill give us a 300k surplus  

2. If we don’t get to 1035 Cadets, we would need to 

cut staff anyway, because we will have too many.  

xiv. Steve, another thing to bring up, that I was going to talk 

about later in this meeting. We received a letter from the 

SCSB saying for the next 2 years, we are withdrawing any 

supervision of all blended learning programs. So that in the 

event of future needs of pandemic issues, we have a plan 

in place.  

xv. All they are asking is that we aren’t changing our program 

to get kids from other programs. But what this means for 

us, is that the 40 Cadets we had on Viper can stay with 

UMA, and won’t go elsewhere.  

xvi. I have already sent this to Michael Clark, to ensure we are 

good to go. We are transitioning into this realm, and this 
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allows us to teach Cadets whether they are home or at 

school.  

xvii. Already thinking of a plan, we will require all teachers to 

record their lessons and put them online.  

xviii. Every Cadet will have a desk and a classroom, but if 

parents are requiring them to stay home due to the 

Covid-19, they can jump online and watch the live classes, 

and do their work online. Allowing Cadets to come and go 

for class, as their health needs may dictate. This provides a 

lot of flexibility.  

xix. Hoping that this will also keep all of our current Cadets 

feeling confident with UMA’s plan and allowing them to 

return next year, regardless of the health situation.  

xx. Charter schools have a lot of turn over. I let the state know 

the reason for our turn over, they were good with the 

response.Our numbers DO increase everywhere.  

xxi. We are just in the world of the unknown. We are 

expecting close to 1100, but because we are not sure how 

CoronaVirus will affect enrollment this summer, we did 

put together this budget with 950.  

xxii. Merlynn, when do you sign contracts for FY21? 

1. Steve, we already have. The state recommended to 

us that we not give raises for next year, as we do 

not know what Funding will look like.  

2. We renewed with everyone’s current salaries.  

3. We did have a few changes with people leaving, 

retiring, etc. Having to replace them at maybe 

different rates. But most everyone else will remain 

the same.  

4. We let staff know that IF we possibly can, we ill 

give raises when we can.  

5. Curt, Have we notified parents yet so they know 

they can stay.  

a. Not yet, as we are working out the kinks. 

We wanted to make sure the board was 

good with the plan. We will get the plan out 

to parents early next week.  

6. Merlynn, it will definitely be called “Blended 

Learning” We will not be calling this “Viper Flight”  

7. Steve, this learning program actually fits perfectly 

in line with the blended learning application that 
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we completed quite some time ago, before it was 

all dropped.  

8. Curriculum, teachers, everything remains the same 

regardless of home or at school. 

9. Merlynn, on wages and salaries, the administrator 

has about a 60%  increase. Why such a large 

increase?  

a. Steve, a lot of these are all still on the 

budget, but are moving around. We 

originally were paying Charter Solutions, 

but now we are hiring the business 

administrators and not paying Charter 

Solutions. So it’s on a different line.  

b. Merlynn, but we weren’t paying them 

300K?  

i. Steve, not but we have wages, and 

benefits, and programs 

ii. We have also hired a new 

commandant for HF, and promoted 

Maj. Workman to the District 

Commandant.  

iii. Some of it is also clarifications and 

shifts.  

10. Vickie, I just want to know what the amount is from 

getting rid of Charter Solutions, and hiring these 

Business administrators. about 5-10k a year.  

11. How much will we be paying charter Solutions? 

a. We will be with them through Sept. at a 

lower cost and then transitioning after Sept. 

But we are in discussion, and not sure 

where we will be beyond sept. at this time.  

b. Vickie, just concerned because our bond 

payments increased, and salaries increased, 

and if we don’t get the Cadets.  

c. Kevrine, well all budgets that are being 

proposed do have a positive net income, 

even with the lower number of Cadets.  

d. Steve, we took into account all worst case 

scenarios. We even used a lower WPU than 

we THINK the state will be giving us, hoping 

for no surprises.  
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e. Our situation is unique because we just got 

the bond, but all other schools are in the 

same spot.  

12. Chuck any other questions or comments?  

a. No.  

4. Executive Director Update – State of the School  

a. Enrollment, discussed earlier under the FY21 budget.  

b. Finances, discussed under budget.  

c. Staff 

i. Working hard to fill all staffing needs. One unique thing we 

did this year, is we have put together a salary schedule. 

Allows fairness, and continuity in budget, and hiring.  

ii. Built the schedule to allow more predictability in the 

budget moving forward.  

iii. JROTC has made a commitment to begin accepting 8th 

grade into their program. but they need a Pilot program. 

to be the guinea pig.  

iv. UMA Volunteered to be the pilot program, we are waiting 

to hear if we are accepted. If this happens we will have a 

hundred extra kids in the oficial AFJROTC Program, 

bringing some more funding, but will also require more 

staffing.  

d. Facilities 

i. As part of our bond we borrowed 3.3M for construction 

projects. for both Riverdale and Lehi campuses.  

ii. When we got the original bid. EKB came in much much 

lower.  

iii. However we told them the very bare minimum that we 

needed. They came back at about 1.7M.  

iv. As we were finalizing bonds, Hamlin kept coming back 

saying we were asking for 3.3, and using 1.7. We need to 

know how you are using this extra money. We were 

worried we were going to lose that money.  

v. Put together a wishlist of everything we could possibly 

use/want. Built them into after market reports. 

vi. After our last meeting that we recently had with the 

building committee, they came in with a final fee of 

2.475M. That gives us everything we want/need.  

vii. Benefit of coronaVirus was that we could get started on 

everything we wouldn’t need a permit for.  
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viii. Very happy with EKB, they have been great to work with. 

Also leave us some money to improve the South Campus. 

ix. Because they started a little earlier, we are thinking they 

will be able to finish in August rather than November.  

x. Merlynn, who is on the building committee.  

1. Chuck, Darren, Steve, Chief Martin, Maj. Workman, 

Jordon.  

xi. Merlynn, why did we borrow 3.3 if we knew our bid came 

in at 1.7.  

1. We had already had the bond amount, before the 

bids came in.  

2. When did the RFP Close? August 7th.  

3. Vickie, will we run into issues because we didn’t do 

another RFP and added 1 million? 

4. Kevrine, we should be good to go, because 

everything is an aftermarket add-on. 

xii. Barron, because we are at where we are, with the 

construction started, and the loan given. I think we should 

table this discussion, since we are already on time 

restraints.  

e. ReOpening & FY21 Calendar - Covered under the budget mostly.  

i. Right now Utah is planning on allowing schools to reopen.  

ii. However we have designed the blended learning model to 

allow for anything they issue.  

iii. We should know in about 1-2 weeks what the actual plan 

is for FY21 starting.  

iv. School starts on August 17th with Plebe Week.  

5. Executive Session to discuss the character, competence, or mental or physical 

health of an individual; or to discuss potential pending litigation 
a. Merlynn motions to move into executive session, chuck seconds. Any 

objections? NO.  
b. Roll Call Vote: Merlynn, Vickie, Darren, Joshua, Curt, Chris, Chuck, 

Sherrain. 
c. Executive Session Ends 1632 

6. Board Action, if any, resulting from closed session discussion 

a. None. 

 
  

Adjourn [1634] 
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